UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar Blvd
January 25, 2016
5:30 p.m. 

The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, January 25, 2016.  Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:



Councilmember Paulette Carr 


Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Councilmember Terry Crow


Councilmember Michael Glickert.


Councilmember Stephen Kraft



Councilmember Rod Jennings - arrived at 5:50 p.m.
Also in attendance were Lehman Walker and Interim Director of Public Works and Parks Sinan Alpaslan.
Mr. Walker stated that the study session will begin with the process of which the City awards contracts.  Council questioned the process of the awarding of the tree-trimming contract which was on the agenda at the last Council meeting.  He stated the staff is seeking direction on the how the City awards contracts.  Mr. Walker referred to University City’s Charter, Article XI, Section 93, which states, “The city manager shall let the contract to the lowest responsible bidder.”  The discussion at the last Council meeting was in regard to a bid submitted by a company located within the city-limits.  The staff recommendation followed the Charter by awarding the contract to the lowest responsible bidder.  By awarding to the lowest responsible bidder, we are assured that the residents of University City receive the lowest price for goods and services.  
Councilmember Carr said she had received two phone calls and an email from citizens who were contacted by the city-forester who said they would not have their trees trimmed because of the Council.  Mr. Walker asked if he understood Councilmember Carr correctly that the City’s forester told people this.  He asked Councilmember Carr to forward the citizen’s email to him.  He stated that this was new information to him as he has not received any calls.
     Councilmember Carr stated that to change this section would not be simply by an ordinance.  She said that in this Section 93states, “Any and all bids may be rejected.  Except for such right of rejection, the city manager shall let the contract to the lowest responsible bidder and shall cause the contract to be formally executed”.  She questioned why some city contracts were not let to the lowest bidder, such as to a lawyer or to a bond underwriter.  Councilmember Carr said that Finance Director Tina Charumilind said that in regard to the bond underwriter, the City requested a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) rather than a Request for Proposal (RFP).  Councilmember Carr said Section 93 did not differentiate between a RFQ and RFP.  She said that Section 93does not say it only relates to one class of contracts.  She noted that the Loop is losing businesses as the Market Place in the Loop is now closing.  Councilmember Carr stated that reason she was given for contracting with a particular underwriter and legal was because the City has previously worked with them.  She noted that the City has worked with Gamma Tree Service for years.  Councilmember Carr asked where it specifies that contracts can be treated differently.
Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Walker to explain the difference between professional contracts and other contracts.  She said this Charter section is related to public works or public improvement contracts.  Mr. Walker stated that this section is related to public improvements and there is a distinction between the City retaining an attorney or retaining a firm for marketing purposes versus a contract for tires, gasoline, street repair, etc.  

Councilmember Crow asked if this paragraph is the only policy the City has regarding contracts.  Mr. Walker said yes and in addition there is a purchasing policy.  Councilmember Crow stated that there is not an exception for professional contracts in this section.  He noted there needs to be a level of consistency.  
Mr. Walker stated that Section 93 is very clear that it is for contracts for public improvements.  

Councilmember Crow said that would mean that the City can go anyway they want to for bids.  He said the City should have a policy on contracting with professional services.
Councilmember Kraft stated his understanding was that certain professional areas cannot bid, such as engineers, architects, attorneys.  He said the section of the Charter states that any and all bids can be rejected and it did not say Council needed a reason to reject it.  He stated that he would not mind if that Council had a policy that provided special consideration, such as, if contracts are within one percent of lowest bid Council will look at other factors.
Councilmember Glickert stated this was a great example of why the Council needs to have a review of the City Charter again.  He said the City has come to Council with a recommendation, with the lowest bid, the company is qualified and he would not want to see the city go away from the Charter.  Councilmember Glickert said in reference to Councilmember Carr’s statement on citizens being told that there would not be any tree trimming; he noted he has not received any phone calls or emails concerning it.
Councilmember Sharpe noted he would like to support the business in his ward but he cannot fight the City Charter.  
Councilmember Crow stated that the City does have the right to reject the bids.  He said public improvement bids are no more significant than professional services.  He said lawyers, accountants and engineers bid for services.

Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Walker if staff could look at developing a policy relating to Councilmember Kraft’s suggestions.  She asked if, however, such a policy would open it up to a company with a business license in U City using a P O Box contact information, but whose actual business operation is located outside of city-limits.  Mayor Welsch said the City’s taxpayers should get the lowest price possible.  She stated that this section of the Charter relates to public improvements and professional services have always been held to a different standard.  
Councilmember Kraft would ask that staff not change their policy but rather Council has the power to reject any or all bids.  It would be helpful if Council had a group of guidelines to follow.  He stated that if Council had a set of guidelines, it would prevent Council from being lobbied by businesses seeking the bid.  
Councilmember Carr stated that she agrees that there is an escape clause in Section 93 stating that Council can reject any or all bids.  It can be rejected within a set of guidelines or rejected individually making their own decision.  

Councilmember Crow said he wants to see the citizens get the best price but it should be applied across the board.
Mr. Walker said the Charter is clear and in this particular case staff is following the Charter in making the recommendation to Council.  He said Council can make another decision but the job of staff is to make recommendations.  Councilmember Crow stated staff should research other cities to compare bidding processes used for professional services and other services.  
Councilmember Kraft again stated he wanted staff to provide the bids, prices and recommendations based on the lowest responsible bidder and Council can reject any or all bids.  He said it is Council that does the rejecting and for consistency it would be best to have some guidelines to be used.
Mayor Welsch asked Councilmember Kraft if he would like to come up with some guidelines for Council to consider.  He said it would be helpful for bidder, for Council and everybody involved if Council preset what the criteria are.  He suggested the following criteria.
A responsible bid that is:

· Within one percent of the lowest bid

· Consideration of a business in U City for five or more years

Councilmember Sharpe asked if there was a timeline when the contract should be signed.  Mr. Walker said it should be approved within the next month.  
Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Walker if he would provide Council with an explanation of the difference between Request for Proposal (RFP) and Request for Qualification (RFQ).  She noted that she does not want her personal feelings to come into a decision for a contract and therefore she was not in favor of changing the present policy.  She did not want to be lobbied by companies to change the staff’s recommendations.  Mayor Welsch said U City’s form of government was established to keep politics out of decisions.  
Councilmember Jennings stated that he trusted staff’s decision, noting that they are professionals.  
Mr. Walker stated that if Council considers creating their guidelines that would also include a time frame for reviewing to see how well it is working.  Companies not in University City may be reluctant to bid knowing a U City company would be favored and there also would be cost considerations associated with it.
Mr. Walker next spoke on the second part of the agenda, the Ruth Park Driving Range.  He presented some background information found in the January 13, 2016, Park Commission meeting minutes showing their motion and approval.  The motion supported removing the driving range lights in return for the elimination of the berm, but the landscaping would remain.  Mr. Schuman’s attorney rejected the elimination of the berm.  His attorney stated that Mr. Schuman would accept either the obligation of the City by replacing lights with four - twelve feet high pedestrian lights in order to reduce light pollution on the adjoining properties or the removal of the lights.  
Councilmember Kraft spoke as the council liaison to the Park Commission.  He noted that there is a landscape architect that is working on the landscaping design of the driving range.  There was a consensus of the Park Commission that the driving range was not functioning in many different ways.  They needed a professional landscape architect who was familiar with driving ranges to evaluate the driving range needs.  Staff had additional issues with the present driving range in maintaining it, picking up balls, etc.  The numbers have not come back from bids on the berm and landscaping which are due by the end of the second week in February.  The landscape architect is paid out of current budget and the $300,000 in the 2016 budget for the driving range.  The landscape architect will be paid approximately $60,000 out of the $300,000 driving range budget.  The $60,000 will include three parts of the design:
· Berm and landscaping - $150,000 to $200,000 estimate

· Lights needed to be redesigned, moved and additional bunker lights added - $140,000 estimate.  
With all the other expenses of the driving range, the Park Commission felt this was low on the list of needs.
· Rebuilding the driving range - $500,000 to $700,000 estimate.
The synopsis of the meeting was that there is money in the 2016 budget to rebuild the berm and pay the architect for the design.  It is not unusual for a design to be created one year and implemented later when funds become available.  
Mayor Welsch asked if part of the $300,000 was to go to the grading and irrigation of the slope.  Councilmember Kraft said it was not.  He said for $200,000 you get the berm and landscaping.  Councilmember Kraft noted to do the berm; landscaping, lights and a rebuild would be around one million dollars.
Councilmember Glickert said the present architect stated the lights present now on the driving range are poorly designed.  He asked if there was an assurance that the design of the present architect would not result in another poor design.
Mr. Sinan Alpaslan stated that it has not been designed yet.  He noted that if the tall lights are removed there is doubt that the remaining lights would be enough for the operation of the range.  

Councilmember Carr stated that the City has an agreement that was not brought back to Council in total to vote on.  She noted the golf course and the driving range are a revenue profit center.  She stated the money for the berm should come out of the reserves and not the $300,000.  Councilmember Carr noted that when the light measurements were taken it did not show any difference between the lights coming over to Dr. Schuman’s house whether they were off or on.  
Mayor Welsch interjected that Council would need to continue the study session on another date as time had run out.

Councilmember Crow quickly stated that the agreement was signed September 2015 and the agreement needed to be completed within six months.  He noted that we are already four months into the March completion date.  Councilmember Crow stated that it looked like this has been pushed back so that there will be no other option but to turn the lights off.  He stated that the numbers discussed now, the City could have bought Dr. Schuman’s house two times over.  
Councilmember Kraft thought that the previous Public Works’ director said that work on the driving range is best done in a particular season of the year.
Mayor Welsch said that the decision on the lights did not need to be done in connection with the building of the berm.  Mr. Walker said that the landscaping and the berm have to be done and the City is proceeding on those.

Meeting was adjourned at 5:25 p.m.
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